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House of Representatives Wednesday, March 21, 1984 

CLERK: 
And House Bill 5899. The committee recommends a 

Change of Reference to the Committee on Judiciary. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

So ordered. 

CLERK: 
Mr. Speaker, there is no further business on the 

Clerk's desk at this time. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Rep. Groppo, that concludes the business on the 
Clerk's desk. 
REP. GROPPO: (63rd) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, there being no further 
business on the Clerk's desk, I move that we adjourn subject 
to the call of the Chair for a technical session. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Is there objection? Seeing no objection, the House 
of Representatives stands adjourned subject to the call 
of the Chair. 

The House adjourned at 5:15 o'clock, P.M. 





kpt 140 
House of Representatives Thursday, April 26, 1984 

your vote properly recorded? Have all the members voted? 
Have all the members voted? If all the members have voted, 
the machine will be locked and the Clerk will take a tally. 
Will the Clerk please announce the tally. 
CLERK: 

Senate Bill 127 as amended by House "A". 
Total number voting 143 
Necessary for passage 72 
Those voting yea 143 
Those voting nay 0 
Those absent and not voting 8 

SPEAKER STOLBERG: 
The bill is passed. 

CLERK: 
Page 12, Calendar 512, Substitute for House Bill 

5899, AN ACT CONCERNING THE PRESERVATION AND CARE OF ANCIENT 
BURIAL PLACES AND MEMORIALS FOR THE DEAD. Favorable Report 
of the Committee on Judiciary. 
REP. GARAVEL: (110th) 

Mr. Speaker. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Rep. Paul Garavel. 
REP. GARAVEL: (110th) 

Mr. Speaker, I move acceptance of the Joint Committee" 
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Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Will you remark? 
REP. GARAVEL: (110th) 

Yes, thank you, Mr. Speaker. This bill would 
prohibit the use of burial ground that is over 100 years 
old for a different purpose by a municipality. The 
approval of the General Assembly would be required before 
any portion of such burial ground with more than six graves 
is taken for public use. 

In addition, the bill would place conditions on the 
removal of objects from a burial ground or cemetery and 
make the tampering with or sale of such objects a Class D 
felony. 

Mr. Speaker, the Clerk has an amendment, LCO No., 
I think it's 3880. I would ask that the Clerk please call 
and I would seek leave of the Chamber to summarize. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

The Clerk has an amendment, LCO No. 388 0, House 
"A". Will the Clerk please call. 
CLERK: 

LCO 3880 designated House "A". Offered by Rep. 
Markham. 
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SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Is there objection to summarization? Seeing none, 
please proceed. 
REP. GARAVEL: (110th) 

Mr. Speaker, this amendment makes some corrections 
which are very technical and one section of the amendment 
allows for the probate court to intervene when a lineal 
descendant or a descendant cannot be found. Mr. Speaker, 
I would move adoption of the amendment. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Will you remark further on the amendment? If not, 
all those in favor of the amendment please indicate by 
saying aye. 
REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye. 

SPEAKER STOLBERG: 
All those to the contrary, nay. 
The amendment is adopted and ruled technical. 

* * * * * * 

House Amendment Schedule "A". 
In line 4, after the word "used" insert the words 

"or has been in existence" 

Delete section 3 in its entirety and renumber the 
remaining sections accordingly. 

5 3 1 2 
142 
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In line 40, delete the words"Any such gravestone" 
Delete lines 41 to 66, inclusive, in their entirety 

and substitute the following in lieu thereof: "Any such 
gravestone or other memorial for the dead may be removed 
for the purpose of repair or replacement, reproduction 
or preservation and display in an accredited museum upon 
(1) the consent of the owner of the burial lot in which 
such gravestone or memorial is placed or the consent of 
a lineal descendant of the deceased or, if such owner 
or lineal descendant is unknown, with the consent of the 
burial ground authority, and (2) the order of the probate 
court for the district in which such burial lot is located. 
Upon written applications of such consenting owner, lineal 
descendant or burial ground authority, the probate court 
may, after a hearing, with notice of such hearing having 
been given to interested parties and otherwise as the 
court deems appropriate, order the removal of such grave-
stone or memorial if it finds that such removal is 
necessary or desirable for the protection and preservation 
of such gravestone or memorial." 

In line 69, after the word "owner" insert the words 
"of the burial lot" and after the word "or" insert the 
word "a" 

In line 70, delete the words "such owner, of the 
burial lot" and substitute in lieu thereof the words "the 
deceased" 

In line 80, delete the words "or (2)" 
Delete lines 81 and 82 in their entirety 
In line 83, delete the words "any cemetery or 

burial ground;" and delete the subdivision indicator "(3)" 
and substitute " (2)" in lieu thereof 

* * * * * * 

SPEAKER STOLBERG: 
Will you remark further on the bill? 

REP. GARAVEL: (110th) 
Mr. Speaker. 
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SPEAKER STOLBERG: 
Rep. Garavel. 

REP. GARAVEL: (110th) 
Mr. Speaker, this legislation addresses a very 

serious problem as we had seen over the last several 
years with regard to the illegal traffic of gravestones. 
And Mr. Speaker, I would urge passage of the bill. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Will you remark further on the bill. Rep. Dean 
Markham. 
REP. MARKHAM: (3 4th) 

Mr. Speaker. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Rep. Markham. 
REP. MARKHAM: (34th) 

Mr. Speaker, I would rise in support of the bill 
as amended. I think that's a very necessary piece of 
legislation. As Rep. Garavel referred to a number of 
the ancient headstones and memorials in our older cemetaries 
in this state have been pilfered and robbed in the last 
few years and we're finding that these headstones are 
making their way to antique dealers in many cases out of 
state and being sold for things such as bar decorations 
and whatever in people's homes. 
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I think this is a very good piece of legislation 
and would urge its adoption. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Rep. Parker. 
REP. PARKER: (31st) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, I, too, rise in support 
of the bill. By the deletion of section three, we have 
eliminated any cost to the town. I feel this is a very 
important piece of legislation. Thank you. 
REP. SAVAGE: (50th) 

Mr. Speaker, Mr. Speaker. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Will you remark further. Rep. John Savage. 
REP. SAVAGE: (5 0th) 

Yes, Mr. Speaker, this matter first came to my 
attention when some of the people that attend auction 
sales reported to me the actual sale of gravestones in 
auctions and being from a small town with many scattered 
old cemetaries, the thefts of these gravestones was a 
very serious matter to us and certainly I very much 
appreciate the Judiciary Committee's work on this bill 
and I urge support. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Will you remark further? Rep. Edith Prague. 
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REP. PRAGUE: (8th) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I too, rise in support 

of this legislation. In Lebanon, Connecticut, a town 
which I represent there were two very old very valuable 
gravestones taken from the cemetary there. The family 
was most upset. The gravestones were found in antique 
shops after much research where the antique dealer was 
asking a great deal of money for these gravestones. 

It seems to me that out of respect to families 
we need to pass this legislation, prohibit these theives 
from taking something very valuable to families. Thank 
you. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Does anyone want to speak against this bill. 
REP. FARR: (19th) 

Not against the bill, but I do have a question 
for Rep. Garavel. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Please frame your question. 
REP. FARR: (19th) 

Rep. Garavel, in reading the bill over, the section 
that deals with ancient burial grounds, would this also 
cover Indian burial grounds? Through you, Mr. Speaker, 
to Rep. Garavel. 



kss 147 
House of Representatives Thursday, April 26, 1984 

SPEAKER STOLBERG: 
Rep. Garavel. 

REP. GARAVEL: (110th) 
Through you, Mr. Speaker, if the ground has been 

used for the purpose of burying dead bodies and it is 
over 100 years old and has more than six graves, I would 
assume it would. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

Rep. Farr. 
REP. FARR: (19th) 

Well, I just point out, I don't think that was 
the intent of the bill. I know there was one situation, 
I believe, in New London where there was a question about 
an ancient burial ground in the center of town. I don't 
believe it effects my community, but there may be some 
communities that have this impact if that impact is the 
case. Thank you. 
SPEAKER STOLBERG: 

The Chair would caution the members, the noise 
level is rising very much in the Chamber. Will you 
remark further on the bill. 

If not, will members please be seated, staff and 
guests come to the well of the House, the machine will 
be opened. 
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CLERK: 
The House of Representatives is now voting by 

roll. Would the members return to the Chamber immediately. 
The House of Representatives is voting by roll. 

Would the members return to the Chamber immediately. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRANKEL: 

Have all the members voted? Have all the members 
voted and is your vote properly cast? If so, the machine 
will be locked. Clerk, please take the tally. 

Clerk, please announce the tally. 
CLERK: 

House Bill 5899 as amended by House "A". 
Total Number Voting 146 
Necessary for Passage 74 
Those Voting Yea 146 
Those Voting Nay 0 
Those absent and not Voting 5 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRANKEL: 
The bill as amended is passed. 

CLERK: 
Calendar 513, Substitute for House Bill 5216, AN 

ACT CONCERNING HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS. 
Favorable Report on the Committee on Education. 
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Municipal And State Police Training. 
Refer to Finance, Revenue and Bonding. 

HOUSE BILLS FAVORABLY REPORTED WITH A CHANGE OF REFERENCE 
ENVIRONMENT 

Substitute HB 5362. An Act Concerning The Sea Grant Marine Advisory 

Service. 
Refer to Appropriations. 

ENVIRONMENT 

Substitute HB 5507. An Act Concerning Disclosure Statements By 
Applicants For Solid Waste Or Hazardous Waste Permits. 

Refer to Judiciary. 
PUBLIC SAFETY 

.Substitute HB 5509- An Act Increasing The Penalty For Tailgating 
By Certain Trucks. 

Refer to Judiciary. 
ENVIRONMENT 

Substitute HB 5544. An Act Establishing An Environmental Crimes 
Task Force. 

Refer to Judiciary. 
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT 

HB 5884. An Act Concerning Impounded Dogs And Certain Penalties 
Relating To Dogs. 

Refer to Judiciary. 
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT 

HB 5899. An Act For The Preservation And Care Of Ancient Burial Places 
And Memorials For The Dead. 
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Refer to Judiciary. 
INSURANCE AND REAL ESTATE 

An Act Concerning The Licensing Of Property Claims Adjusters. 
Refer to Judiciary. 

JUDICIARY 
Substitute HB 5268. An Act Concerning The Exemption Of Persons In 

State Services From The Occupational Tax On Attorneys. 
Refer to Finance, Revenue and Bonding. 

APPROPRIATIONS 
HB 5344. An Act Establishing A Statewide Crime Stoppers Program. 
Refer to Government Administration and Elections. 

EDUCATION 
Substitute HB 5601. An Act Reestablishing The Advisory Council For 

Special Education, The Connecticut Historical Commission, The Commission On 
The Arts And The Board For State Academic Awards And Terminating The American 
Revolution Bicentennial Commission. 

Refer to Government Administration and Elections. 
PUBLIC SAFETY 

Substitute HB 5553. An Act Concerning Fire Safety. 
Refer to Finance, Revenue and Bonding. 

THE CHAIR: 
Does the Clerk have any further business? 

THE CLERK: 
Mr. President, the Clerk has no further business at the present time. 
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less than 4 0 miles per hour on limited access divided 
highways if they display flashing lights. The Bill would 
require the operator of commercial vehicles with gross 
weight in excess of 25,000 pounds to display flashing 
lights. I'd ask if there is no objection, that this Bill 
as amended by House Amendment A be placed on Consent. 
THE CHAIR: 

Any objection to placing the Bill as amended, on 
Consent? Hearing no objection, it will go on Consent. 
THE CLERK: 

Calendar 65 3, File 654, Substitute for House Bill 
5899, AN ACT CONCEKNING—excuse me, Calendar 653, File 
654, Substitute for House Bill 5899, AN ACT CONCERNING 
THE PRESERVATION AND CARE OF ANCIENT BURIAL PLACES AND 
MEMORIALS FOR THE DEAD, as amended by House Amendment, 
Schedule A, Favorable Report of the Committee on 
Judiciary. 
THE CHAIR: 

Senator Owens. 
SENATOR OWENS: 

I move acceptance of the Joint Committee's Favorable 
Report as amended by House Amendment A and passage of the 
Bill. 
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THE CHAIR: 
Remark on the Bill as amended? 

SENATOR OWENS: 
It would prohibit the use of burial grounds that are 

over 100 years old for a different purpose by a municipal-
ity. The approval of the General Assembly would require 
before any portion of such burial ground with more than 
six graves is taken for a public use. The Bill would place 
conditions on the removal of objects from a burial ground 
or cemetery and make tampering with and sales of such 
objects a Class D felony. I'd ask if there is no objec-
tion, that this Bill be placed on Consent. 
THE CHAIR: 

Any objection to placing the Bill on Consent? Hearing 
no objection, the matter will go on Consent. 
THE CLERK: 

Calendar 654, File 521, House Bill 5915, AN ACT CON-
CERNING FRAUDULENT USE OF AN AUTOMATED TELLER MACHINE, as 
amended by House Amendment, Schedules A and B, Favorable 
Report of the Committee on Judiciary. 
THE CHAIR: 

Senator Owens. 
SENATOR OWENS: 

I move acceptance of the Committee's Joint Favorable 
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Mr. Clerk. 
THE CLERK: 

On page 10, Calendar 605, 606, 607 and 608. On page HBftM -H 
11, Calendar 611, 612, 613. On page 12, Calendar 614, 616, 

HBS«% -HBSHroJ 
617, on page 13, Calendar 620, 622, 623, On page 14, ///3fV5̂ -/V.QSfaf 
Calendar 625, 626, 627, 628, 629. On page 15, Calendar 
630, 631, 633, 634. On page 16, Calendar 635, 637, and jMMk'JiMM* 
r „ -H8Sl7f 
639. On Daae 17, Calendar 641, 643, 644. On page 18, ~~_ ~ 
Calendar 645, 647, 648, 649. On page 19, Calendar 650, HSs/// 
651, 652, 653, 654. On page 27, Calendar 115 and on page ̂  H ssm-tfteh/c 28, Calendar 209, 230, 252, 285. On page 29, Calendar 329, , H GS3LM -tinsyc </ 
337, 343. On page--I believe that—excuse me, on page 29 ,HBSfto-HBS/i*. 
Mr. President, Calendar 362. One moment Mr. President. ? i 

tibssn - hbcssV 
That completes the items on the Consent Calendar. 

H &STM -UBSI 
THE CHAIR; £6^/d 

Senator Zinsser. 
SENATOR ZINSSER: ^ 

Thank you Mr. PResident. I would like to, Mr. 
SQS71-

President, remove from the Consent Calendar, on page 17, 
Calendar 644, House Bill 5268, File 707. 
THE CHAIR: 

Calendar 644 will be removed and we'll vote on it 
right after. Senator Matthews. 
SENATOR JOHN MATTHEWS: 

Thank you Mr. President. Page 10, Calendar 607, Bill 
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REP. TULISANO: Okay, you do realize it? Okay. 
MR. FREDETTE: There's another factor to consider here. I briefly 

mentioned it earlier. Our gravestones are not simply 
monuments for the dead. They contain a wealth of genea-
logical information, information on social values of the 
period and so on so they really are archival objects as 
well. Now, we house our paper materials in the State 
Archives across the streeet. We can't possibly move our 
gravestones there. And this is one way in which we can 
protect them I feel. 

REP. TULISANO: Let me ask another question. And you may not 
be able to answer this. This is a separate and distinct 
offense from a larceny statute? 

MR. FREDETTE: I don't know that answer. 

REP. TULISANO: Okay, I'm thinking aloud while I'm talking. 
MR. FREDETTE: That's all right. 

REP. TULISANO: Okay, just while we've had the hearing, I've 
come up with some ideas already. 

MR.FREDETTE: Any questions you might have, I'll try to 
answer. 

REP. TULISANO: I think you've answered--would you want there 
to be a stiffer penalty if in fact the value were sub-
stantial? 

MR. FREDETTE: Yes, I would. I would also suggest--I don't 
know if this Committee is aware of it, that there was a 
hearing yesterday in Planning and Development, on Bill 
5899 which is quite different and includes a section on 
preservation and maintenance. I would like to see a 
combination of both Bills which produce an outstanding 
piece of legislation, a very positive piece of legislation. 

REP. TULISANO: Representative Parker, 
REP. PARKER: I'd also like to see the purchase made a crime 

and added to the list. 
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MR. SHANNIHAN: (continued) 
posed committee bill 58-99. An Act Concerning the Preser-
vation in Care of Ancient Burial Grounds and Memorials 
for the Dead, be considered by this committee. Recent 
newspaper editorials have pointed out the two-fold pro-
blem facing our cemeteries. In an editorial in the 
Hartford Courant on November 16th, entitled "Undoing the 
Work of Vandals", it was pointed out the problems in 
cemeteries in many communities of Connecticut. Specifi-
cally in this editorial they reference East Hartford, 
Southington, Manchester, and Plymouth. 
Again, last week in an editorial in the Hartford Courant, 
entitle, "Robbing Connecticut History", it pointed out 
the antique market for collectors of early gravestones 
and the problem that is generated through those valuable 
items. You should understand the traditional historic 
preservation tool, such as creating a local historic 
district or putting a property on the national register, 
are unapplicable in the case of preserving our cemeteries. 

Cemeteries themselves are not eligible for listing on 
the national register, not that it in itself would give 
it any special protection. And, local historic district 
tools are designed around the protection of buildings 
and structures. More important many of our cemeteries, 
and most of our cemeteries remain unguarded most of the 
time. Proposed committee bill 58-99, attempts to address 
the problem of our ancient burial grounds. That is burial 
grounds that are 100 years and older. 

I think the one blind spot of this bill is the fact that 
it only addresses those early cemeteries and those are 
certainly some of the most valuable as far as the collec-
tor's market is concerned, but it doesn't address ceme-
teries within the last 100 years and in particular the 
problems of vandalism that those cemeteries have been 
experiencing. 

I urge the Planning and Development Committee to support 
proposed bill 58-99 as a first step in the State's effort 
to preserve a most important and often neglected part of 
our heritage. I'd be glad to answer any questions of 
the committee. 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. Are there any questions by committee 
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MR. BALDWIN: (continued) 
be vacant for a year without this aide. It is a serious-
ly severely restricted bill and it is directed toward 
the problem and it carries the appropriate solution; to 
encourage private enterprise to develop and to provide 
jobs which are consistent with the skills that have been 
developed in our unemployed class. 

I urge the committee to give a joint favorable report of 
this bill. I expect that the joint favorable report, 
because of further considerations, would have to be to 
the Finance Committee. I think that it's important that 
this committee indicate it's strong support for bills 
which will put our distressed cities in an equal competi-
tive position with those other towns who are able to of-
fer large amounts of land with low tax consequences. 
Thank you for your attention. If you have any questions 
I'd be happy to answer them. 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. Any questions? Thank you. Repre-
sentative Nina Parker. 

REP. PARKER: Good morning. I am Representative Nina Parker 
of the 31st district, speaking in favor of raised commit-
tee bill 58-99, An Act For the Preservation and Care of 
Ancient Burial Places and Memorials for the Dead. 

I am, as a general rule, not in favor of strict laws that 
tell municipalities how to take care of their own towns. 
However, in the case of ancient burial grounds, I think 
the time has certainly come and I am happy to see that 
this committee is presently this bill. The ancient bur-
ial grounds have been vandalized, have not been main-
tained and gravestones are being stolen to the extent 
that it has now become an antique's delight. 

This bill takes care of all three things. The first 
part by the restoration and then in the ending by taking 
care of the crimes committed against cemeteries. Because 
of the lack of time, I will not go into background of 
the bill, but I urge you to approve this bill and pass 
it on to judiciary. Thank you. 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you Representative Parker. Are there 
any questions? Thank you. Frank Rondo. 



43® 

34 
kks PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT March 20, 19 84 

MR. RAY JOYCE: Mr. Chairman, Chairman Garavel, members of 
the P & D committee, my name is Ray Joyce, State Repre-
sentative of the 25th district. I'm here to speak on 
bill number 58-98, An Act Concerning the Inclusion of 
Certain Eligible Areas within the Existing Enterprise 
Zones. 
When this program was first started, it was rather rigid 
and flexible. Since then, however, the program has 
changed. It has evolved. Now we can include personal 
property in the enterprise zone credits. Therefore, it 
needs a little more flexibility than what it has had. 
This bill would give the Commissioner, as you know, the 
right to declare eligible areas that were originally 
eligible and contiguous to an enterprised zone to be in-
cluded in an enterprise zone. It's a good bill. It 
gives the cities and the Commissioner the flexibility 
they need to keep up with an evolving program. And, I 
was very enthusiastically urged to jay up this bill. 
Thank you very much. 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. Are there any questions? Thank 
you. Joey Corcoran. 

MS. JOEY CORCORAN: Chairman, members of the committee, my 
name is Joey Corcoran and I'm the Director of Connecti-
cut Preservation Action which represents the interest 
of over 20 historic preservation organizations in the 
State. 
I'm here today to speak in support of HB 5 8-9 9, An Act 
for the Preservation and Care of Ancient Burial Grounds 
-- Burial Places and Memorials for the Dead. As you 
can see by the fact sheet which we have put together for 
you, inventories of Connecticut cemeteries indicated that 
a large number of gravestones are missing. Many over just 
the last 10 years. In certain documented cases these 
stones have ended up in the galleries of antique or folk 
art dealers. Some are displayed in collector's guides 
with suggestive prices of $1,000 to $3,000. I think you 
would agree that to illegally remove the marker of a 
person's grave is a serious offense. Add to this the 
crime against the State of Connecticut. In many cases 
the stones represent unique genealogical records. If 
they disappear into private collections, it will be a 
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MS. CORCORAN: (continued) 
great loss to Connecticut's historical record. 
The cemeteries have been called open air museums. The 
historically valuable objects within them and the grounds 
themselves deserve the care and maintenance given to 
other repositories of public records. 

Presently illegal removal of gravestones is covered under 
the general larsony statutes and the penalty is based on 
the value of the stone. However, the market value of an 
eighteenth-century gravestone may not reflect the true 
value of the stone as a historical document. 

The legislation before you would penalize the removal 
or vandalism of gravestones with a Class B felony. In 
the neighboring states of Rhode Island, Massachusetts, 
and Vermont, they found that legislation directly spec-
ifically at the problem of gravestone thefts and ceme-
tery vandalism have served as an effective deterent. 

We expect it would do the same in this State and would 
hopefully end the practice of selling pieces of our 
history to the highest bidder. Connecticut Preservation 
Action urges you to support this bill and asks you to 
jay up it to judiciary. 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. Any questions? Thank you Joey. 
C. Michalczyk. Sorry if I mispronounced your name. 
Would you state it again and spell it for the record, 

MR. C. MICHALCZYK: C. Michalczyk. Mr Chairman, members of 
the committee --

REP. GARAVEL: Please spell your name Mr. Michalczyk, 
MR. MICHALCZYK: I have this sheet which I'll present which 

has my name on it. 
REP. GARAVEL: Okay, could you still spell it? We're being 

recorded. 
MR. MICHALCZYK: Okay, my last name is M i c h a l c z y k . 

I come to address your committee as a private citizen 
and as a professional sculpter with interest in the old 
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MR. MICHALCZYK: (continued) 
monuments. I will not repeat somethings spoken favorably 
for this bill, as I wish to speak, but I will present 
this prepared statement in the interest of your saving 
time, 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. Alfred Fredette. 
MR. ALFRED FREDETTE: I'm Alfred Fredette from Scotland, 

Connecticut, representing not only myself and my personal 
concerns, but representing the Association for Gravestone 
Studies of the Windham, Scotland, Willington, and Mans-
field Historical Societies. 
I'm urging your favorable consideration of house bill 
number 58-99, concerned with our ancient burial grounds. 
I would also like to submit to the committee, documenta-
tion of the statements I'm about to make, if I may do so. 

The problem of gravestone theft has been documented as 
a problem here in Connecticut for the past 13 years. It 
has escalated rapidly within the past few years to coin-
cide with an increase in the interest of collecting Am-
erican folk art. It's not the entire gravestone that 
is frequently removed, but the upper fragments contain-
ing the carvings. Of five small Eastern Connecticut 
burial grounds, three inventories in January and Febru-
ary of this year, I found 168 stones missing, most of 
them within only the past few years. 

I've included in this material xerox copies of letters 
from the antique dealers, xerox copies of photographs 
that show that they offer for sale with prices. Also, 
in the most recent collective guide to American antiques 
beautifully illustrated by two gravestones with the 
suggestive price range from $1,000 to $3,000 a piece. 
Both are Connecticut gravestones taken from the Trumbull 
cemetery in Lebanon. 

Some communities are still concerned about this particu-
lar problem that through their historical societies they 
are removing gravestones, replacing them with a replica, 
keeping the originals in doors where they are,protected. 
33 of the states already have such legislation. And, 
this is not a problem in those states. However, this 
legislation protects only the stones within their own 
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MR. FREDETTE: (continued) 
borders, leaving the door open for Connecticut stones 
to be imported and sold legally within those states. 
I would urge your positive consideration and to JF this 
to the Judiciary Committee which has a similar hearing 
tomorrow on a much shorter version. I would like to see 
the two combined. It would give us a very positive 
piece of legislation which I must add would not cost 
the State of Connecticut one cent. 

I would answer any questions you might have. 
REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. Representative Karbowski has a 

question. 
REP. KARBOWSKI: Excuse me, you said that the stones that 

were stolen were actually sold legally? 
MR. FREDETTE: Pardon, I didn't hear you. 

REP. KARBOWSKI: You said that certain stones that were 
stolen from Connecticut were sold legally out of state? 

MR. FREDETTE: No, it isn't legally. They aren't sold legally 
because they are stolen property. We've been able to 
retrieve several that have surfaced on the antique 
market, and as soon as they are spotted, it's a very 
simple process to determine what Connecticut burial 
ground they were removed from. We have many, many 
inventories. I have available to me over 60,000 
photographs of 18th century Connecticut gravestones 
standing in their proper cemetaries. 

So we've been able to retrieve some, and no one has been 
prosecuted. These stones have changed hands so 
frequently. 

REP. KARBOWSKI: Why, no one has been prosecuted? 
MR. FREDETTE: No. It's almost impossible to determine who 

precisely removed the stone in the first place. 
REP. KARBOWSKI: Well, in this state, just about every stone 

out there has been stolen. That's being sold. I can't 
imagine someone selling a stone legitimately. 
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MR. FREDETTE: I can't either, but this is what's happening. 
Right here in Litchfield County stones have been sold. 
Also in Bridgeport. And yet no one has ever been 
prosecuted. 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. Any other questions? Thank you. 
MR. FREDETTE: Excuse me, may I submit this please? 

REP. GARAVEL: Sure, put it right in that testimony box 
there. Thank you. David Day. 

DAVID DAY: My name is David Day. I'm from Lebanon, 
Connecticut. I'm the chairman of the Lebanon Cemetary 
Committee. Now I can't give you a picture. I can't 
put it in the testimony box, that is, but I have a 
picture here that I brought along of a stone that we 
recovered. It's sitting in the First Selectman's 
Office. If any of you are in Lebanon, feel free to stop 
in and see it. 
But this is one of the historical monuments that we're 
talking about. Would you pass it around now, or shall 
I — 

REP. GARAVEL: It doesn't have a name on it, does it? 
MR. DAY: You're trying to get me in trouble. I'd just like 

to make a couple of points. The intrinsic value, of 
course, is far less than the historic value of these 
stolen monuments. We don't make a periodic inventory. 
Once you put the stone there you expect it to stay. 
And I'm in the business now, you see this is a volunteer 
committee that I chair. And we have seven major cemetaries, 
six of which are historic, that is they go back to the 
early 1700s. 

And we are trying to restore them to some sort of order, 
as many of them have been broken through the years. And 
in doing this, we do have some sort of inventory. But 
the destruction of the enclosure is the thing that 
bothers me the most at the moment. We have a large flat 
stones, weighing 150 to 200 pounds, that are probably 
as wide as this desk and maybe 3 feet long, that are cap 
stones. 
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MR. DAY: (continued) 
Now, according to one of our publications, Trumbull 
Cemetary, as you know he was the first governor of 
Connecticut, has a stone wall in front of it that is 
204 feet long. It was built in 1884 replacing a picket 
fence. I would like to read you what I've put into the 
annual report last year, relative to this subject. 

Stone walls deteriorate fairly rapidly in our harsh 
New England environment unless the cap stones are kept 
in place. The front stone walls of Trumbull and Goshen, 
particularly have been vandalized by the removal by 
persons of questionable honesty of the large flat 
protective cap stones, leaving the remaining uncovered 
wall sections vulnerable to progressive deterioration. 
Any information leading to the recovery or return of 
these stones will be appreciated by the taxpayers who 
will otherwise eventually feel the effects of the cost 
of replacement. 

We cannot afford a guard force to make 2 4 hour security 
patrols of our major historic cemetaries. We do hope 
a deterrent law could be provided as a substitute to 
make it a barrier to those whose interest it is to 
illegally remove our property and make our loss their 
profit. I come out in favor of this bill. Thank you. 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. Are there any questions? 
Representative Patton. 

REP. PATTON: Just one question our of curiosity. Why has 
it taken so long to get this kind of bill before us? 
Apparently you have had problems for a number of years. 

MR. DAY: You've got to understand I'm new at this business. 
I just retired a few years ago and I'm learning the same 
as everyone else. I don't really know how to answer your 
question except that in 1934 according to the records 
I've been able to find in the town hall, the State 
Necrologist did an inventory on stone names in all the 
cemetaries in Lebanon. That's a matter of record in the 
town hall. As I said, we do not regularly inventory 
these things, you see. 
I have to use part-time help and that's what's taking me 
so long, okay. I hire whoever I can find, we do have 
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MR. DAY: (continued) 
some revenue sharing funds that were made available so 
that when I can put the two together, then I can get 
these stones repaired. Now we also are learning new 
repair techniques. we have discovered some stones are 
so old that they fall apart even though you do epoxy 
them together. 

They just are no good. But the old, the ancient stones 
that I think arethe most important are the ones who were 
made by the original stonecarvers with their own tools. 
You've seen that sign that said think ahead, with the 
D up over the top. You'll find a lot of stones like 
that because they were uneducated in that sense. They 
did not plan ahead for how they were going to do it. 
But it is a form of art which cannot be replaced. Once 
gone, that's it. 

If that's the answer, that's the best I can do. 
REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. The next speaker is Jane Gollin. 
JANE GOLLIN: Good morning. My name is Jane Gollin and I am 

the public relations officer at the Wadsworth Atheneum, 
the art museum here in Hartford. And for the record, 
I'm also a trained art historian and art critic. I 
served as a critic for national art magazines for over 
a dozen years. And I've come to support expanding the 
definition of art relative to the municipal allocation 
of funds for artwork in municipal buildings, Committee 
Bill No. 582. 

In the more than 25 years during which I've been 
personally involved in the field of contemporary art, 
I've seen tremendous changes come about in art. 
Paintings have often become three-dimension, sometimes 
they don't have frames, sculptures now move. Styles and 
kinds of art have come into being which were not 
conceivable a generation ago. We have today neon 
sculptures, television art works, earth works, 
conceptual art, performance art, and happenings. 
At the Atheneum's Lions Gallery of the Senses, we just 
held an exhibition of sculptures comprised of animated 
video-screen images which move to computer-generated 
music. Today we have many sculptures that make sounds. 
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SEN. MATTHEWS: (continued) 
exciting, I think, and very exciting approach to helping 
a community such as New Britain, and this particular version 
of it, this particular expansion is going to be extremely 
helpful, and will mean a tremendous amount to a city 
such as New Britain, that I think is on the verge of a 
new era, something like this will really make it happen 
so I hope you look kindly on this bill, and that you 
pass it. It'll mean a great deal to a city such as New 
Britain. Thank you very much. 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you, Senator. Doris, something, I can't 
read it at all, Connecticut League of Historical Society. 
Just spell your name for the record, please. 

MS. DORIS SUESSMAN: Doris Suessman, S-u-e-s-s-m-a-n. And 
I representing the Connecticut League of Historical 
Societies. To that league, we have 168 societies and 
a total of over 28,000 members, so I speak for them 
and encourage you to support Bill 5899, concerning 
ancient burial places and memorials for the dead. I 
think this is long overdue. I believe that it, however, 
is not too late to preserve the remaining of our ancient 
cemeteries. I speak particular of my own cemetery in 
East Hartford because there Governor William Pitkin is 
buried and many other famous people. 

During the bicentennial year, in '76, I went through the 
cemetery and noticed that Governor Pitkins' stone, which 
is a table stone, and supposed to be supported by four 
legs, was only supported by three, and the fourth leg 
was pushed underneath to the center. That stone could 
have been broken, and it would have been a great loss. 
However, I brought this to the attention of the bicentennial 
committee and it was repaired, but many others are in the 
same category. I hope that you will be in favor of this 
bill, and I would appreciate it, and I know that all the 
members of the Connecticut League would also. Thank you. 

REP. GARAVEL: Thank you. Next I have four speakers from 
Connecticut . Do you wish to testify together? 
You're all signed up to testify on the same bill. 

MR. JAMES J. DONAHUE: Good morning, my name is James J. 
Donahue, Connecticut NAHRO. We're concerned with Bill 


